 Delaware Standardbred Breeder’s Fund

Board Meeting   
February 4, 2015 
 Delaware Standardbred Breeder’s Fund Board 
Department of Agriculture – Conference Room 1   
    Dover, Delaware

                                                                                                   In Attendance:
	Andrew Markano
	Andrew Kerber, DAG

	Garnett O’Marrow
	Tom Cook 

	Wayne Givens
	Mark Davis 

	Garrett Bell 
	Charles Lockhart 


Also in attendance:  Sal DiMario                                                                              
Judy Davis Wilson on bereavement leave.  Dan Keeler, Linda MacDonald & Senator Bruce Ennis were unable to attend.  
Minutes: Donna Krol                     

Call TO ORDER

At 1:15 P.M., Tom Cook called the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance. 
Welcome to Matt Sparacino:

Mr. Matt Sparacino has been appointed by Harrington Raceway for the DSBF.  Mr. Sparacino will replace Mr. William Chasanov.  Tom Cook and the DSBF Board welcomed him.
Approval of Minutes:
Tom Cook asked all in attendance to review the minutes from the October 29, 2014 special meeting.  No corrections were noted.  Motion was made by Andrew Markano to approve the minutes as presented and seconded by Garnett O’Marrow.  Motion was passed with unanimous voice vote.

OLD BusinesS:
Approval and adoption of Proposed Rule Change 9.2.  Andrew Kerber updated the board.  After the last meeting a notice was put together as required by the Administrative Procedures Act, and was published in the December 1st issue of the Register of Regulations. Andrew reviewed the proposed changes (see below).  If approved by the Board today, Adopted  Rule 9.2  would be published in the March 1st issue of Register of Regulations and would become effective on  March 11,2015. 
9.2 Administrator of the Program shall compile bonus payments earned by breeders of Delaware Sires and Dams and maintain a separate ledger of them. Starting in race year 2012, the Administrator of the Program shall compile bonus payments earned by breeders and owners of Delaware Standardbred Breeders’ Fund four year olds in overnight races at each racing meet and maintain a separate ledger for them. Starting in race year 2015 bonus payments will be paid on consolation races. Bonus payments will be paid out at the end of the racing year.
Tom Cook stated that this adoption would require at least 8 approval votes from the 11 Board Members. 

Tom Cook entertained a motion to discuss or adopt.  Mr. Lockhart wanted to let the Board know that he was not in favor of this rule adoption, but would not hold up the vote if everyone else is in favor.
Andrew Markano made a motion to approve the proposed change to Rule 9.2.  Garnett O’Marrow seconded.  All Board Members present (see list above) voted in favor with no opposition.  Motion was carried by a unanimous vote.

ACTION ITEM:  Proposed changes to Rule 9.2 will be published in the March 1st issue of the Register of Regulations.
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OLD BusinesS Continued:

No other old business was heard.
NEW BUSINESS: 
Board members present decided to schedule the next DSBF Meeting after the Dover 3 Year Old races. This way the 2 & 3 Year Old payment information will be available. 


ACTION ITEM:   Judy Davis-Wilson will notify the Board of the next meeting date and time. 
Mr. Lockhart brought to the meeting his notes/suggestions for combining races.  Mr. Lockhart provided copies to all meeting members to review.  Matt Sparacino noted that Harrington Raceway would support the combining of races.  Mr. Markano would like time to review the information provided by Mr. Lockhart.  This will be discussed at the next DSBF Meeting.

AGENDA ITEM:  Add Combining Races to the next agenda as a discussion item.
DSBF Website issues:
A discussion regarding the DSBF website was heard.  Mark Davis explained that the DSBF website is handled by the state within DDA.  The DSBF website underwent a migration that was not supposed to take place until later this year and inadvertently pulled in data that had nothing to do with the DSBF.  Problems are now being corrected.  This was not Judy’s fault.  Garnett O’Marrow questioned the Stallions.  Stallions were nominated in November and December, they are still not correct.  This information needs to be put on the website in a timely fashion for people to access and use.   Also mentioned was the listing of Final winners, it has not been updated since 2010.  Mr. O’Marrow suggests that each Board Member take a good look at the DSBF website and determine what changes need to be made.  DSBF Board Member’s should be listed with a contact e-mail address. 
Mr. O’Marrow would also like to review the DSBF Administrator’s job description to make sure that it is correct.  
Is there a need for DSBF to be present at the Harrisburg sale when we are not selling any Delaware horses?  Garrett Bell corrected this statement; Delaware did in fact sell a few horses at the Harrisburg sale, also there will possibly be a Thursday event for Delaware and Ohio horses at the next Harrisburg sale.  This is still in the works, nothing has been confirmed.  Garnett mentioned the Frank Chick sales, he does sell Delaware horses and he is under the impression we do not have a presence at those sales.  Again, Garett Bell corrected this statement; Judy is at the Frank Chick sales (the last two), Garrett has seen her there and Mark Davis attended a sale with her.   Mr. O’Marrow feels that if the DSBF is paying for an Administrator; there are things that can and should be done.  He feels very strongly about the value in Delaware horses and wants to promote them as best we can. 
Tom Cook asked what the procedure is for changing/updating the website.  The website is handled within the DDA; information is submitted to that person for updating the website.  There has been negative feedback on the DSBF website.  Sal DiMario does not like the new website, he finds it difficult to navigate.  Tom Cook would like to have all the Board Members and anyone else submit their changes/updates and comments directly to Judy by the end of February.  These will be reviewed and implemented if possible. 
ACTION ITEM:  Submit all changes/updates and comments for the DSBF website directly to Judy, by the end of February. They will be reviewed and implemented if possible.  
AGENDA ITEM: Put on the next agenda as a follow-up discussion. 
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NEW BUSINESS Continued: 
Andrew Markano asked to revisit the suggestion from Dan Keeler regarding budget reporting and communication.  Mr. Markano referred to DSBF Rule 1.4:
            
1.4: The funds for the Program and any nominating, sustaining and entry fees provided for herein shall be administered by the Delaware Department of Agriculture by deposit in a trust account entitled Delaware Standardbred Breeders' Fund. The Board of the Delaware Standardbred Breeder's Program shall approve an annual budget including the payment of purses and awards, cost of administration, reimbursement of expenses of members of the Board, promotional expenses, and any other appropriate expenses. The budget shall be administered by the Secretary of Agriculture or his designee in consultation with the Board and in a manner consistent with state laws and procedures. A report shall be prepared and filed annually by the Secretary of Agriculture with the Delaware Harness Racing Commission and the Board of the Breeder's Program Fund setting forth an itemization of all deposits to and expenditures from said fund.

               
Mr. Markano would like to see a proposed budget and have the Board review and approve the budget. He does not recall ever doing this.  He also mentioned from rule 1.4, reports to be prepared and filed annually; again he does not recall receiving these reports.  Mr. Markano does not wish to micro manage, however in this economy with declining revenues he feels the Board should review all expenditures. Mark Davis noted that each department’s budget is driven by the state, so it would be like a paper check- there is nothing to be approved or declined. Also, the budgets are scheduled far out – at this point what you have now for 2015-2016 cannot be altered.  In August 2015, the budget for 2017 will begin – that can be affected.   Garnett added that up until 4 years ago they received a report from Judy regarding promotional expenditures, trophies and handouts.   They do not receive that report any longer, the Board should oversee the funds and where the money is going.  Mr. O’Marrow feels that this Board has valuable input that should be utilized.  Tom Cook feels that these are all fair statements.  Tom Cook and Mark Davis will meet with Judy and come up with a report for the rest of this fiscal year (through June 30, 2015) for the Board to review.  This will include budget information, in coming revenues, expenditures and anticipated expenditures for the balance of the year.  After that a report will be published for the projected budget for the next fiscal year. 
AGENDA ITEM:  Budget reporting (to include forecasted versus actual spending). 

Andrew Markano would like to suggest expanding the DSBF awards, perhaps add Breeder of the Year.  Garnett supports this suggestion, he thinks it will generate interest and bring more people to the awards night.  Garrett Bell suggested that they notify the top three possible winners in a category (Canada does this).  This way no one knows who is actually going to win.  More people will show up if they think they are getting an award and it generates excitement.  
ACTION ITEM:  Andrew Markano will provide suggestions for awards.   
AGENDA ITEM - Add to agenda as a discussion item.
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Meeting Reports:

Tom Cook reviewed the financial report furnished. This information is shown in calendar year but could be incorporated into the budget report for the DSBF.  Budget report needs to show revenues, expenditures and balance out.  Also reviewed was the DSBF 2015 Registered Stallion report.  36 stallions paid in and 35 will stand.
Winbak stallion Crown Price Gar has health issues and has been removed from the registry for Delaware.  Crown Prince Gar is currently located in MD and will remain there.  Tom Cook asked if there were any other issues. There is a spelling error on the stallion Exactly Hanover, should be Xactly Hanover.  Spreadsheet will be corrected and sent back to Sheree for posting to the website.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS:
Mark Davis made the announcement supplied by Judy .  Message is from the Lottery office to our Comptroller stating that the annual transfer of funds for the DSBF in the amount of 3 million dollars has been completed and should be in the account as of 1-27-15.   Endowment Fund Appropriation (#20829) shows the amount as $5,186,841.40 and the Purses and Bonuses Appropriation (#20731) shows the amount of $3,192,925.26 which includes the transfer of 3 million on 1-27-15.

Garnett O’Marrow asked Tom Cook about Internet Wagering.  Is this  a possible source of revenue for the DSBF?  Tom Cook replied not at this time because the levels are not up past what the State takes (3.75 million).
Mark Davis reviewed  the DHRC budget with the DSBF Board members.  This information will need to be transcribed into an expenditure report.  The question was asked if savings are generated from one account, can those savings be reverted back to another fund?  Tom Cook & Mark Davis will look in to this.

ACTION ITEM:  Tom Cook and Mark Davis will research the possibility of reverting savings from one account to another.  This will be discussed at the next meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENT:
None 

Close OF MEETING

With no further business to discuss Tom Cook called for a motion to adjourn.  Motion to adjourn was made by Garnett O’Marrow and seconded by Andrew Markano.   

Meeting was adjourned at 2:00 P.M.


